Winchcombe Parochial Church Council

Minutes of the Meeting held on 20th September 2021 at 7.30 pm

By Zoom.

Present: John Paul Hoskins JPH (Chair), Geof Adlington (GA) (Treasurer), Simon Andrews (SA) (Temp Sec), Elizabeth Atkinson (EA), Rob Davies (RD), Felicity King (FK), Judith Skinner (JS), Rob Stone (RS), Lizzy Watson (LW).
Apologies received from Abbie Andrews (AA), Susan Fleck (SF), Tom Hancock (TH), Rosemary Hancock (RH), Rachel Murray (RM), Trevor Upton (TU) (Methodist Observer), Cathy Wilcock (CW).
	
	
	Action

	1
	Welcome and Opening Prayer: JPH said the opening prayers. 
	

	2
	Apologies for Absence: See above
	

	3
	Matters Arising from Minutes of Meeting of 19 Jul 21: EcoGroup feedback on new boiler options. 
	AA

	4
	Consideration of the agenda: Nil.
	

	5
	Correspondence, News & Notices:  Dealt with under Item 7.
	

	6
	Coronavirus: Parish Activity Update: SA observed:
· Choir using rear and centre stalls including during Communion.

· Outstanding issues under review:

· Pro and recessing choir.

· Numbers of hymns sung.

· Clergy using facemasks.

· Communion wine.

· Two clergy and Eucharist Ministers issuing Communion.
· There is a balancing act between the desire to return to the status quo ante versus respect for those who are more cautious.  The PCC believe the balance is about right and do not want to lose the more cautious congregants.
	

	7
	Staffing & Appointments: 
7.1 Rachel Murray’s Secondment to Longlevens.  It was announced last Sunday that Rachel is being seconded to the parish of Longlevens for six months from the beginning of October. JPH emphasised that this came about after good conversations with Bishop Rachel and both of the archdeacons, and that both he and Rachel are entirely happy with the secondment. It is an unusual arrangement but one which will really help out a parish which has just gone into vacancy and needs some significant pastoral support and oversight pending a more permanent appointment there. The fact that Rachel has been asked to take on this role is an affirmation of the bishops’ and archdeacons’ confidence in her, and also an affirmation of the training and experience she has gained in Winchcombe.
7.2 Youth Ministry Placement: There have been good conversations with South West Youth Ministries (SWYM) and WAM, but we have been unable to make an appointment for this academic year. Mike Holloway, Rob Stone, JS, Gemma Madle and JPH are meeting Barrie Voyce (who has recently taken over the diocesan youth ministry brief) on 30 Sep to explore future ways of working together.
7.3 Fees Treasurer: Elizabeth Atkinson will take over Winchcombe Parish only, with the remaining Parish being returned back to the responsibility of Revd John Newcombe.
7.4 PCC Treasurer: Need for a replacement by Sep 22.
7.5 Sacristan: Penny Kain has retired as St Peter’s Sacristan and a replacement is required.
	

	8
	Finance: 

8.1 2021 Accounts to date: GA circulated the figures and a report prior to the meeting.  In précis, the basis of next year’s budget must be our end of year (EoY) forecast of income and expenditure. But guessing where we will be financially at the end of this year is still fraught with difficult assumptions that are not without risk. The cash flow deficit this year will be about £12,500 compared to the budget deficit of £17568 which included £10k for Stanley Pontlarge works. So GA believes we are going to be about £4000 worse off than we budgeted.  Taking all into consideration GA concluded that a planned budget deficit for 2022 of nearly £11,000 is acceptable because we still have very strong reserves. The final 2022 budget proposal to the PCC will follow at the end of the year as usual.
8.2 Teachers House Sale & Use of Funds: The PCC needs to decide what to do with funds that are not part of any ringfenced funds.  As an immediate principle, theyare not to be frittered away in bailing out funding shortfalls elsewhere.  GA, RS and JS will form a group to consider and bring options for PCC consideration.
8.3 Parish Share 2022: The Deanery will meet 2 Oct to discuss Parish Share contributions for 2022.  There was no increase in 2021 and we have been asked to increase our share by 6% (ie, 2 x years’ worth of 3%; 2021 might be considered a deferred payment). These are funds used to, in the main, pay for our clergy.  Any contribution by us does not bail our other Parishes.  The PCC agreed to allow the Treasurer to go up to a 6% increase in negotiations.
8.4: Gloucestershire Historic Churches Trust Annual £50 Donation:  This will be actioned by the Treasurer together with the £50pa Direct Debit to NCT for the next 5 years.
	GA, RS, JS
GA

GA

	9
	Fabric/Churchwarden’s Update: 
	

	
	Read ahead notes were circulated prior to the meeting.
9.1 St Peter’s: 
· Audio-Visual Upgrade: 
· FoSP believed agreed in principle (31 Mar and 18 Aug 21) to fund AV work.  Phase 1 (new computer to run on-line services located in Clergy Vestry) has been completed.
· The trusted contractor’s (Reform IT) proposals regarding Phase 2 (camera cover of St Peter’s interior) presented 3 options which were effectively the same except: 
· Option 1 used more pan, tilt & zoom cameras (3 covering: altar; pulpit/Readers stand and congregation; and font).  
· Option 2 made greater use of what was already in place but did not cover font.  There was a further option of a portable camera.
· Option 3 uses one new pan, tilt & zoom camera with access and manipulation possible via clergy mob phone app.
· The essential principles that ReformIT were asked to have in mind were:
· Keep it simple: we do not have a young, IT literate congregation who would be able to work anything too sophisticated.  Nor should clergy waste time in preparation doing complicated setup routines.
· Fire and forget: once up and running, we should not require clergy to interrupt the flow of their service by having to change which camera is used dependant on what stage of a service they were in.
· Flexible: when younger willing members are available, we could be more sophisticated in what we can achieve with the kit available or add-ons.
· Noting ‘keep it simple’, examine the possibility of a split screen showing up to 2 different camera views simultaneously.  This has subsequently been assessed as impracticable for viewers (pictures would be too small).
· We do not intend the church to become a TV studio; the standard of viewing should reflect this.
· PCC agreed to Option 3 mounting on the 5th pillar back from pulpit and the following is purchased and fitted for an approximate total figure of £2,855 + VAT + £280 contingency = £3,706:
· One new camera to be sited in the area of the “Far” view location.
· Associated strap mounting bracket.
· 1 x 8 port PoE managed switch with 3 years cloud management.
· Cables, connections and associated cabling work.
· Apple and Android capable Wifi Access Node.
· This, together with the already paid Phase 1 computer cost (£944 + VAT = £1,132.80) will be forwarded to FoSP for their final agreement to fund before agreement with the contractor.  FoSP Meeting due 21 Oct.
· Ringing Chamber Window: Window repaired and back in place.  Thanks to FoSP for funding.
· Organ Refurbishment: Andrew Horton is awaiting a contract from the refurbisher.
· Townswomen’s Guild Tapestry: 

· A request from Margaret Rogers:

· In 1928 all women over the age of 21 were given the right to vote after pressure from the National Union of Women's Suffrage.

· In 1929 the first Townswomen's Guilds (TG) started to be set up so that women could meet and learn about citizenship and how best to use the vote.  In 1930 a Federation of TGs was established with headquarters in Birmingham to which we are affiliated. The Winchcombe Guild was not established until 1970 - up until then anyone wishing to join a Guild had to go into Cheltenham.

· In 1988 the TG celebrated the Diamond Jubilee of the right of women to vote. The Royal College of Needlework and many Guilds worked banners to celebrate the event. Celebrations were held in London which the Princess Royal attended. She is our Patron today. This was when this tapestry/picture was worked.

· Tapestry dimensions are:  H: 109cm (43ins) x W: 84.5cm (33.25ins).

· The TG continues to support causes which are pertinent to life today. There are 2 mandates which are debated and voted on by all Guilds every year. Lobbying in support of these causes then takes place.

· For many years this tapestry/picture has hung in the Methodist Church Hall where we held our monthly meetings. Because of the Covid pandemic it was decided that this hall was really not able to give us the fresh air flow that is so important in this (we hope) post Covid world.  We have therefore relocated to Abbeyfields Community Centre. Sadly they have no wall space for our tapestry/picture.

· After a long discussion it was felt that, as there are still relatives of members who worked on the tapestry in Winchcombe, St Peters as the Parish Church of the town might be a suitable place for it to be placed if possible. We feel it may be of great interest to the townspeople, and perhaps also to visitors to the church from further afield.

· Comment from Simon Andrews:

· Is it appropriate for this to be placed in St Peter’s?

· If this were to be a permanent fixture (note mounting brackets), then this will require a Faculty type action from Diocese as it is a monument.
· The PCC agreed that they considered that they could not house the Tapestry at this time owing to a lack of appropriate space and the weakness of particular connections to St Peter's and its mission.

· It recommended the Guild speak to the Museum.  SA would inform Margaret Rogers.

· Abbey Terrace Notice Board:  
· Provisional enquiries are being made about refurbishment or replacement of the notice board which is failing in 3 respects: 

· One side needs supporting by a breeze block to stop the board slipping.

· The locks are most temperamental and sometimes a real struggle to open, and, particularly, close and extract the key.

· The backing board for notices affixation is disintegrating and, as can be seen in the photo, is failing in its purpose.
· A replacement board similar in style to others in the churchyard would cost minimum £500.
· The PCC agreed that SA would investigate the replacement with a magnetic sheet to replace the decaying backing, whist GA would address the breeze block issue.
· West Door: Now completed to a good standard by Mark Howes using good quality oak.

· Stone repair North Tower Base & Porch area: Still outstanding. Post Meeting Note: the works are now completed.
· Porch Steps & incl Elephant Post Base: Our stonemason, Alex Graham, has re-installed the stonework in the front entrance step; and repaired the base of Elephant post 

9.2: Christ Church: Drainage investigation by Severn Trent Water 1st week October.
9.3: St Michael’s:
· Restoration Update:

· Total funding identified: £60,290 out of £73,000.  Three minor grant applications outstanding and plan in place for bridging loan by PCC until refund of VAT (approx. £12k) received.

· Still looking for pew platform funding.  If archaeological report/archiving is done separately from drainage related report/archiving, then additional funding of £6-700 required.

· NCT Direct Debit of £50 pa for next 5 years.

9.4: St Mary’s:

· Quinquennial Review:

· Geof Adlington still seeking quote for downpipe repairs to splits and loose brackets.

· Quote from stonemason for North door jamb, vestry/nave door floor and base of N side of Katherine Parr’s tomb is approx £500.  He has been given authority to proceed.

· Future: Meeting with Church Commissioners (ChCm), Castle solicitors and PCC (me) on 24 May.  Draft documents sent by ChCm and PCC to Castle solicitors for examination.  Reply received by ChCm on 31 Aug from Castle and now received by us.  Being reviewed by PCC team.
9.5 Burial Ground Consecration: nothing significant to report.

9.6: Parish Churchyard Burial/Interment Policy: Not yet ready for PCC viewing.  However, only St Michael’s may need input into any wider Parish policy document.

9.7 Fabric Committee: review of outstanding tasks done 17 Sep.  Nothing significant to report.
9.8 Electronically Agreed Subjects Since Last Meeting:

· 19 Jul 21 PCC Meeting Minutes.

· 2022 PCC Meeting Dates.

· Christ Church Roof Repair, Gulley Cleaning and Stonework Patching.

· St Peter’s Ringing Chamber Removal and Window Repair.

· £250 Common Licence Fee (Harrell/Marquand).

· Sale of Teachers House (£360k).

· St Peter’s Porch Stonework and West Door Woodwork.

· Christ Church Ground Gulley.
	SA

SA

GA

GA

GA

SA

	10
	Worship: JPH. 
· Harvest Festivals: 
· St Michael’s had theirs on 19 Sep. St Peter’s will be on Sun 3 Oct in the course of the new Together Communion service. PCC agreed that contributions would be given to North Cotswold Food Bank for distribution.  Suitable small gifts should be considered by the Pastoral Team to maintain contact with those who may previously have received food parcels direct from the Parish.

· JPH would be very happy to hear any ideas about how we might develop this Together Communion service in the future, but for now we will try different things and begin to experiment to see what works well.

· Advent and Christmas services: 

· St Peter’s: Advent Carols (5pm 28 Nov); Carols (5pm 19 Dec), Blue (6pm 20 Dec); single Midnight Mass (11.30pm 24 Dec).

· St Michael’s: Carol Service (6pm 17 Dec).

· Christ Church: tbc.

· Messy Church: Not enough people came forward to help with Messy Church for it to be viable this Autumn. We will try again in the Spring.

· Way of the Cross: this is unlikely to be held at Easter 2022 unless we can find someone to lead, perhaps via Churches Together.  JPH will ask.
· St Mary’s 2022 Services Dates: have been forwarded to Sudeley Castle as follows: (3.30pm on 4th Sunday): 24 Apr, 22 May, 26 Jun, 24 Jul, 28 Aug, 25 Sep.
	JS

All
JPH

	11
	Pastoral Group

Lynne Banks, Leslie Davies, Gaye Kimber, JS and JPH have constituted a new Pastoral Coordinators’ Group. They plan to invite new people to join the existing team of pastoral visitors, with training and ongoing support being offered to those who are interested on 13 Nov. The pastoral team will be formally commissioned in due course. JPH will be writing and talking more about these plans in early Oct.
	JPH

	12
	Deanery Synod Feedback
· There has been no meeting since the PCC last met. 

· Elections to General Synod are about to take place, and that members of Deanery Synod are the electors. 

· In this Parish, your Deanery Synod representatives are JPH (clergy) and Geof Adlington, Tom Hancock and Rob Stone (laity). Do talk to any of them about your priorities and concerns ahead of the election. There is an unusually large number of candidates standing for election this time, which reflects the importance of General Synod as the Church’s legislative body.
	

	13
	Churches Together:

· The recording of Julian of Norwich is going well with the aim of broadcasting on Radio Winchcombe early in 2022.  
· The Health & Wellbeing Guide is also progressing well.  A hard copy should be available within the next 2 months.  Plans are also in hand to make an electronic copy available on CT’s new website subject to funding becoming available. (More news will become available following the next CT meeting on 16th September).
	RS

	14
	Teacher’s House: JS reported that the offer of £360k had been accepted and was now with the solicitors.  The prospective owner would be someone who is likely to be involved with St Peter’s.
	

	15
	Safeguarding Update: It was decided that Stewards and Welcomers did not require to conduct safeguard training.  However, SA would inform the leads for the 2 groups that if individuals wished to take up the training, they could contact Lynne Banks direct.
	SA

	16
	Magazine: Nothing significant to report.
	

	17
	Eco Group: 
· Flower areas have been looked after and making sure they are well kept etc.

· Waiting to hear back from A Rocha about whether we have achieved Bronze Level award status!
	AA

	18
	Events: 
· RD reminded about the:  

· Choir Concert (16 Oct): it was felt that the interest shown in our Directors of Music’s performance during the Winchcombe Festival of Music and Arts would be a boost to potential attendance the choir event.

· Son et Lumière (27 Nov): issues over lighting in Revd Rachel’s absence are being addressed by RD.

· Remembrance Sunday (14 Nov): whilst RD is away, he has arranged an alternate PA system to support the event.
· 2022:

· A new strapline to replace “Together Again” is needed for 2022.

· Other churches should be used as venues.  The potential curry evening for Jan/ Feb might be a candidate.

· Proposed fête date: The PCC agreed to Sat 2 Jul 22 linked with St Peter’s Patronal Festival and Choir event.  SA to inform Directors of Music.
	All

SA

	 19
	Business from:
	

	
	19.1 St Peter’s, Winchcombe: Nil.
19.2 Christ Church, Gretton:
· Roof Repairs:  The roofer Kevin Clarke completed the necessary repairs (repairing/replacing 
loose and broken tiles, resealing lead flashing in valleys, repointing ridge) the week of 17 Aug.  Also cleaned out gutters and downspouts.

· Bird Repeller: Winchcombe Electrical Services installed the ultrasonic bird repeller in the spire the last week of Aug.  This involved some minor electrical work – not just a plug in.

· Bin Misuse:  Despite notices being placed on the bins, it appears that a small amount of refuse from other sources was dumped last week.  

· Drainage Gulley Stonework:  Work approved by PCC yet to be done by stonemason Alex Graham.

· Clock:  The clock is again running fast, also possibly mis-chiming.  Our clock lady, Carolyn Brewis, is planning to go up and see if she can adjust it.

· Woodworm in Spire: The work was done Tuesday, 14 Sep.  
19.3 St Michael’s, Stanley Pontlarge: 
· The church maintenance day took place on 18 Sep. 

· Harvest Festival Evensong took place on 19 Sep with an environmental as well as harvest focussed service, hymns and post-service eats/drinks. Donations were sent to the North Cotswolds food bank. 

· Covid management. Masks and social distancing were done by some inside church and those attending were comfortable with the arrangements.  Refreshments were taken outside. 

· Regular services are taking place on the third Sunday of the month. 

· A constructive meeting was held between JPH, SA and members of the congregation and community to discuss churchyard management. 

19.4 St Mary’s, Sudeley: RH report: “Four Evening Services have been held this season with last due 26 Sep at 3.30pm.”
19.5 Steward’s Report: TH report: Visitor numbers are rising at St Peter’s although naturally fewer than usual.  Surprisingly there have been some from overseas.  Total visitors in 2021 so far is 1416.  Still seeking Stewards to complete coverage.
	

	20
	Any other Business:

· SA noted that with RS delayed hospital appointment to 29 Oct, SA would remain as stand-in PCC Sec for the next PCC meeting. Afternote: RS has indicated that he will not take on the PCC Secretary role and so a new Secretary is to be found.
· SA asked for PCC members to consider whether meetings should resume face-to-face.  Noting that the next is due in Nov and that SPC may be too small to gather the numbers who might attend, St Peter’s is an alternative but would require heating.  This may mean that Zoom remains attractive.
· TU reported that:

· The Methodist Church building is not being sold as per rumours.

· However, they are seeking £7k for urgent roof repairs.

· The PCC requested that TU remain as a valued observer to ensure communication links and passages of information are enhanced.  SA will inform TU.
	All
All

SA

	21
	Dates of Future PCC Meetings: 15 Nov 21; 17 Jan 22; 14 Mar; 16 May; 18 Jul; 19 Sep; 14 Nov.  All at 7.30pm.  Venue tbc.
	

	22
	The meeting closed at 9.30pm with All saying the Grace.
	

	Approved: _______________________________________________Date: ____________________
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